
Earley Town Council Meeting 7th February 2024 

Town Mayor’s Report 

I attended JAC’s AGM on 14th November at their place “Rehoboth”, located on Forest Road, it took 

place in a large tent in the grounds of their property in Wokingham.  The tent was lit up by fairy 

lights, but it was a shame it was night time as I would have liked to see much more of their grounds.  

A presentation was given on the many aspects of what they do, followed by the some of those who 

have been helped.  It was very moving to hear from those who seek help and especially their praise 

for a very understanding staff.  All around the tent were displays of work achieved by those who use 

the service.   

Sue Ryder was in the Great Hall at Reading University to “Celebrate a Life”, a Thames Valley event 

held on 13th December. The invite stated that it was ‘an opportunity to remember and reflect upon 

special memories of loved ones’.  It was a chance to give thanks, leave a dedication in memory and 

celebrate the lives of people who have died that mean so much to us and as the invitation suggests, 

it was a very emotional event. 

On 17th of December I was invited to Earley St Peters Church for their Carol Service and I was asked to 

give a reading.  Just before Christmas this service reminds all of us about the meaning of Christmas in 

such a joyous way.  The choir and all the readers did a wonderful job and I’m looking forward to 

going next year.   

Link Visiting, my chosen charity, invited me to their Christmas Special at All Saints Church, Norreys 

Avenue.  This church has recently undergone a massive renovation and now provides good facilities 

to hold this type of event.  This started with tea, coffee, and cakes (very nice they looked) and a 

chance to sit and talk not just the volunteers but those who use this great scheme.  This was 

followed by an amazing carol concert which everyone joined in with great gusto. 

In the New Year I was invited to the Service of Institution, Induction and Installation of the Rev’d 

Kate Wakeman-Toogood at Earley St Peters Church on Wednesday 3rd January.  This service was 

conducted by the Bishop of Reading and was a very important and solemn occasion. I was privileged 

to be invited to take part in it and, on behalf of Earley, I welcomed Rev’d Kate Wakeman-Toogood and 

her family.  This was followed by refreshments in the church hall. It was lovely to talk to many of the 

congregation and to Rev’d Kate especially who mentioned she was coming to the Mayor’s reception 

the next day and this was to be her first official engagement. 

The most important engagement of the whole year is the Mayor’s Reception on 4th January which I 

thoroughly enjoyed and must thank all the officers involved in making it happen, not forgetting the 

clearing up afterwards.  This is an opportunity for all to relax and talk to as many residents involved 

in Earley as possible.   We were honoured by the attendance of the High Sheriff whose realisation 

that he had a friend in common with the Rev’d Kate sparked a long conversation between them, this 

is what this event is all about.  So, thank you to those who came, and I will be there next year. 





Report for Full Council – re Anne Bassett’s attendance at the Kenton Road Day Centre 

meeting on 23/1/2024 

Chairman’s Report - Events and Use of the Centre 

 Events continued to be well attended.  The fish and chip lunch had 32 attendees and the bring and share 

celebration Christmas lunch turned out to be a great hit. Recently the centre was used for the celebration 

of a 90th birthday which had been a great success. Unfortunately, the New Year’s Eve event had to be 

cancelled but an event would be held in February to make up for this.  All the usual daily activities have 

continued but there is still concern that the centre is not being used enough.  The committee agreed to 

reach out to advertise the centre in the MERA magazine. 

A member from Involve (Naomi Brown) attended the meeting with a view to signposting more people to 

the centre. There is also a shortage of people to man the centre every day so it is hoped that Involve may 

find volunteers for sessions which are short. It was agreed that two people had to be always there when 

the centre is open. 

Sinking Drive   Despite all their efforts this issue remains unresolved.  A date had been arranged for the 

work to be done but a site visit earlier this month re-assessed the problem as one of drainage and not 

subsidence, so they are still waiting for what happens next.  

Council Grant – the chairman was very grateful to the town council for the grant of £1000 in November, 

which means the centre can now go ahead with the project of updating the toilets. They needed a new 

quote for this now. 

Electrical inspection and safety certificate – Following inspection the centre was found to be safe and 

issued with a certificate. 

Treasurer’s Report - The centre has a healthy bank balance (£14,000) and invested money to ensure the 

centre is able to pay its outgoings.  

Day Centre report – A start has been made on compiling a register of users.  Some were reluctant to give 

addresses. Naomi (from Involve) agreed to send a draft data protection policy for the centre to use.  

 Future Events –  12th Feb Film show,          29th February – Bring and share lunch.   

                               March – Film Show 13th March,            March26th – Fish and Chips lunch. 

                               April 23rd – St George’s day- Afternoon tea and cakes  

Next Committee meeting- 9th April 

 



Appendix C 

Full Council meeting – 7th February 2024 

 

Agenda Item 8.  ANNUAL FEES & CHARGES REVIEW 2024/25 

 

At its meeting on 17th January 2024, the Amenities & Leisure Committee conducted the annual fees and 

charges review and agreed on RECOMMENDATIONS to be presented to Full Council for approval. All 

increases (excepting Allotment fees) to take effect from 1st April 2024. 

Mays Lane Cemetery 

It was agreed that the distinction between fees for Earley residents and those for non-residents should be 

maintained. Councillors considered the comparison charges available and agreed to recommend that 

There be no increase to fees and charges for 2024/25 except for the following: 

• Transfer of Exclusive Right of Burial – increase from £62 to £100 

• 10 year extension to ERB – increase from £40 to £100 

Culver Lane Allotments 

Owing to the nature of allotment contracts, fees are set a year ahead, all changes to take effect from 1st January 

2025. Councillors agreed to recommend an increase of 50p or £1 to each class of plot, and an increase of £1 to 

membership of the horticultural society. The proposed new fees, wef 1/1/25, will be 

Raised beds - £14.00 

3 Pole -          £35.00 

4 Pole -          £42.00         Horticultural Society - £38.00 

6 Pole -          £53.00 

8 Pole -          £62.00 

 

Hall Hire 

The Committee considered comparable fees in the local area and were provided with details of current 

availability in ETC’s halls. They also considered how far hall hire income had recovered since the pandemic 

(income is currently 80% of pre-pandemic levels). The Bookings Officer had pointed out that the hire charge 

for parties (children’s) was very low compared with other local provision, and, in addition, this type of 

booking required more caretaking time that regular hires. It was unanimously agreed to recommend the 

following: 

• A new ‘Parties’ (children’s) charge would be introduced at £22.00 per hour 

• All other charges would remain unchanged 

• ETC will promote the availability of particular time slots at individual halls to raise awareness and, 

hopefully attract new bookings 

Fishing Permits 

HMRC legislation has changed and VAT is no longer payable on fishing permits. Previous fees have been 

inclusive of VAT. Councillors agreed that the recommendation would be for no increase in the charge for 

fishing permits in 2024/25. 

Sports Pitch Hire 

The change in VAT legislation also applies to the hire of sports pitches. The Committee agreed to recommend 

that there would be no increase to football pitch hire in 2024/25. During discussions with the cricket league, 

officers had been informed of the shortage of cricket pitches and that charges at Sol Joel were noticeably 

lower than charges at other sites. Councillors agreed to recommend that cricket charges for 2024/25 would be 

increased by 20%. 



Appendix D 

Full Council meeting – 7th February 2024 

 

Agenda Item 9 -   BUDGET AND PRECEPT 2024/25 

 

The budget and precept for 2024/25 have been discussed by the Budget Working Party and then by the Policy 

& Resources Committee at its meeting on 24th January 2024. The minutes from the P & R Committee are as 

follows: 

85.1 Budget 2024/25 

 

Councillors considered the Budget Working Party’s recommendations for the 2024/2025 budget.   

Councillors were also provided with details of the fees and charges recommendations from the 

Amenities & Leisure Committee for 2024/25, which were small in nature and would not significantly 

impact the estimated income.  A request was made that the Health & Safety budget be increased to 

allow for an external health & safety audit to be carried out. The Committee agreed that 360/4255 

Health & Safety be increased by £2,000. Members began their discussions on the 2024/25 precept.  

It was RESOLVED that, with the suggested increase to the Health & Safety budget, the Budget 

2024/25, as presented, be accepted and be put forward to Full Council at its meeting on 7th 

February 2024 for approval. 

 

85.2 Precept 2024/25 

 

 Councillors discussed in depth the precept for financial year 2024/25, taking into consideration the 

agreed budget figures and the current economic climate. 

 

 Two motions were proposed, seconded and voted on: 

 

(i) an increase of 2% on the current precept figure – four in favour/seven against – the motion 

failed 

(ii) a 0% increase on the current precept figure – 8 in favour/three against – the motion passed 

 

  

 It was therefore RESOLVED that a recommendation of a 0% increase on the current precept 

figure for financial year 2024/25, would be recommended to Full Council at its meeting on 7th 

February 2024. 
 

 

Jo Friend 

Town Clerk 

 



Appendix E 

 

Full Council meeting – 7th February 2024 

 

Agenda Item 10 -   CHARITY EVENT 

 

The Mayor’s charity, the Link Visiting Scheme, are keen to hold a joint fundraising event with Cllr Caroline 

Smith, ETC’s current Mayor, and have suggested holding an afternoon tea in April.  

Officers have met with Jayne Streak (LV) and offered them use of the Function Room at Maiden Place 

Community Centre. LV are already in possession of suitable crockery and tableware for a formal afternoon tea 

event. The function will be ticketed, cost to be determined, and although they are very keen for it to be a joint 

event with ETC, it will be aimed at LV clients, many of whom have shown a keen interest in such a function 

before and who would very much enjoy meeting the Mayor (and Deputy Mayor). Jayne expects to sell around 

50 tickets. 

LV is aware that the cost of the food will reduce any profits (they would like to raise £500 after costs) and 

asked if there was anything the town council could do to help (apart from providing the venue). 

There are funds remaining in our 2023/24 Events budget (approximately £3,000) and, although ETC’s events 

tend to be environment themed, an afternoon tea for LV clients would support ETC’s work to reduce 

loneliness and social isolation (Elizabeth Room). As ETC will be joint hosts of this event, I would recommend 

ETC make a financial contribution towards the cost of the food, this enabling the Link Visiting Scheme to 

maximise its fundraising potential. 

 

Jo Friend 

Town Clerk 
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